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COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL

At the monthly meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 29th January 2002 there were present: -

Councillors A. M. Lacey, Mayor


       G. Sindrey, Deputy Mayor


       Mrs. M. S. Cox



       C. T. Elsmore


       C. P. Kay

                   C. Lusty

                   Mrs. J. A. Marrott

                   M. S. Morgan

                   P. A. Morgan


       Mrs M. J. Shallcross

 
       M. T. Weston

                   P. Chamberlain – County Councillor

      



       Gloucestershire Constabulary P.C. Rob Dix

APOLOGIES for absence were received from Councillor Mrs G. A. Camp and Councillor Dr. J. J. Camp.

The minutes of the last meetings of the Council held on Tuesday 27th November and Tuesday 18th December 2001 having been circulated were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct subject to the following amendment: -

Minute No. 150.... should read Councillor Mrs. J. A. Marrott & Councillor G. Sindrey

Chairman A. M. Lacey, Mayor, introduced P.C. Dix and asked him to pass on Members thanks to the retired Inspector, Dave Smith.  P. C. Dix suggested that the Council send a letter to the new Inspector, Mr. K. Desbois.

Resolved:  The Clerk to send a letter to Inspector K. Desbois.

P.C. Dix gave the following crime figures for the period 01/12/01 – 31/12/01.

Violence against a person

4
(of which 2 detected)

Burglary Dwelling


3 
(of which 1 detected)

Burglary Non-Dwelling

2

Theft from Vehicle


5

Theft of Vehicle


3

Other Theft and Handling

3

Criminal Damage


9

Possession of Drugs


2

Notifiable Offences


2

P.C. Dix circulated the recent issue of the Police newsletter ‘Spotlight’ and also a poster to be put up informing the public of the next Police and Community Consultative Meeting on Wednesday 13th February 2002, at 7.00pm which was being held at The County Library in Lydney.

Members were told that there had been no shoplifting sprees in December as had been in previous years, also the Burglary Dwelling/Non-Dwelling figures given were low for the period.

Councillor M. S. Morgan asked about the spate of window breakage’s that had occurred around the Town Centre.  P. C. Dix replied that no one person(s) were responsible and that it simply came down to general ‘bad behaviour’.  The most recent incident was due to a fight outside the White Hart.

P. C. Dix told members of 7 car break-ins that had taken place between Thursday night 24/01/02 and Friday morning 25/01/02.  They were in a concentrated area around Union Road and The Paddocks in Coleford, and thought to be the work of the same individual(s).

P. C. Dix referred to an incident that occurred in the Town Centre, where a vehicle had illegally parked in the loading bay outside Fairways Furnishing.  A lorry that was trying to make a delivery had to park in the road, obstructing traffic to such an extent that the Police were called upon to attend.  The car in question displayed a Disabled Badge, but this does not give the driver the right to park ‘anywhere’.

This incident raised other issues about parking and lorry access in the Town.  Councillor P. A. Morgan asked that with the imminent move of the Labour Exchange to new offices, would the access into the carpark off Lords Hill be able to be widened?

Councillor M. T. Weston voiced his concerns that cyclists were riding on the pavement the wrong way down St. Johns’ Street in the evening, usually without lights.  He stressed that this might result in an accident.  P. C. Dix replied that if it was happening on a regular basis and around the same time in the evening that it might be possible to have a word with the cyclist involved.

P. C. Dix left the meeting at 7.30pm.

164. SWRDA – MARKET & COASTAL TOWNS INITIATIVE
Councillor G. Sindrey, Deputy Mayor told members that he had received a letter from the South West of England Regional Development Agency (SWRDA) on the 10th January 2002.

The letter was from Esther Tills, Regeneration Consultant at SWRDA.  She was writing to formally notify him that the ‘Coleford Market & Coastal Towns Expression of Interest’ submitted by Coleford Town Council on behalf of the Coleford Partnership had been successful.

SWRDA is prepared to make an investment up to £45,000 revenue plus access to professional and technical support through Gloucestershire Market Towns Forum up to the value of £10,000 towards work identified in the ‘Expression of Interest’.

A meeting to create a steering committee for the ‘Coleford Partnership’ has been arranged to take place on Thursday 7th February at 4.30pm.  This is to start discussions about prioritising the wide range of potential projects.

An introduction to the Market & Coastal Towns Initiative has been organised for Saturday 2nd March 2002 at Tiverton Hotel, Tiverton, Devon.  This will be an opportunity for members of all the communities recently accepted onto the MCTi to meet together, gain a detailed understanding of the MCTi process and to clarify any outstanding issues with the officers supporting the Initiative.

165. THE STANDARDS BOARD – MODEL CODE OF CONDUCT
The Clerk asked members to confirm receipt of copies of the ‘Model Code of Conduct’ previously circulated. 

Resolved:  To be discussed further after Planning Meeting on Tuesday 12th February 2002.

166. TOWN CENTRE IMPROVEMENTS/ACCESS ROAD OLD STATION WAY
Two letters have been received from the FODDC. The first from the Director of Planning and Leisure Services informing the Council that following the meeting of the Council on the 6th December 2001, members decided that the policy (R) F Coleford 3. New Access Road – Old Station Way, should remain within the local plan review.  Therefore the policy will be included within the revised review.

The second letter from Brian Morgan, Planning and Leisure Services, who has agreed to meet with the Town Council to discuss the relevant merits of the proposed Phase 3 Improvement to the Town Centre and the suggested Link Road.  He asked that the Town Council contact his secretary to arrange a suitable meeting date.  It was also hoped that Richard Waters from Gloucester County Council would be able to attend.

Resolved:  The Clerk to contact Diane Harris to arrange a suitable meeting date.

167. COLEFORD COMMUNITY CENTRE
Councillor Peter Chamberlain told members that rumours were circulating regarding the possible sale of the Community Centre by the County Council to make way for housing.

Members discussed this at much length, stressing that it was an important part of Coleford, and the need was there to keep it open with the view to have a new state of the art building erected.  Serving the needs of the people of Coleford and surrounding parishes.  

It would be beneficial to the community to have a ‘Multi-Cultural’ centre, with all services under one roof, e.g. Library, Citizens Advice, Tourist Information, Town Council and a coffee shop – to mention but a few.  Anchor tenants such as these would bring in ongoing revenue.

Resolved:  The Clerk to write to GCC stressing the views of the Town Council.

168. PROMOTIONAL LEAFLETS – TOWN CENTRE EVENTS
Councillor Mrs. J. A. Marrott showed members a draft copy of a proposed Coleford Town Centre Events leaflet for 2002, being designed by David Thornton, free of charge. Members agreed that the leaflet was a good idea.

Funding is needed to produce the leaflet which is hoped would be made up of contributions from some of the Event organisers, and a possible contribution from the Town Council.

Resolved:  Councillor Mrs J. A. Marrott to have leaflets produced, with a contribution from the Town Council.

169. COMMUNITY PROJECTS COMMITTEE
The Clerk asked members that thought be given to the creation of a Community Projects committee.  Councillor G. Sindrey voiced his concerns over overlapping interests from members already involved on other committees.

Resolved:  Committee agreed in principle.  More thought needed.

170. TOWN CENTRE BUNTING & CHRISTMAS LIGHTS
Members were told of the impending retirement of John Hamel, who has, with a band of willing volunteers, erected the spectacular Christmas Lights year after year.  The volunteers are able to accommodate doing the lights for Christmas 2002, but this will probably be the last year.

The Bunting has usually been put up with the help of Coleford Fire Station, but unfortunately, their help this year might not be forthcoming, due to other demands on their time.  The bunting needs to be put up in time for Easter.

Resolved:  Sealed Bids to be invited for Town Centre Bunting and tenders invited for the erection of Christmas Lights 2003.

171. GOLDEN JUBILEE  CELEBRATIONS
The Town Council has put aside a sum of £1000 in the budget 2002/2003 for funding of a Golden Jubilee project(s).  Members were asked to give consideration to the following projects: Dancing Through The Dean, Presentation mugs for school children, Mural, Firework Display, Additional Planters for the Town Centre.

Resolved:  Members discussed all the above options at great length and agreed on the following:

Dancing Through The Dean to be allocated £1500 from Community Projects Fund not from Jubilee Funding. 

Presentation Mugs – Infant and Junior Schools within the Parish to be contacted with a proposal, offering a contribution of £1.20 towards the cost of Bone China mugs. 

Mural to be considered, but not as part of Jubilee projects.  Subject to Artist seeking additional funding from other sources, and more information sought on possible siting, planning permission etc.

Firework Display – no funding awarded

Additional Planters for Town Centre, members agreed for the provisional funding of 5 new wrought iron planters.  Extra source of funding to be identified by the clerk.

172. PUBLIC FOOTPATH RCO 9 COLEFORD
A letter has been received from the Area Rights of Way Officer, GCC, regarding the Town Councils’ report concerning hedge growth adjacent to this footpath running along the King George V playing fields.
Over the years suckering growth originating from the hedge boundary between land belonging to Coleford Town Council and Mr Miles of Owen Farm has grown into the path reducing its width by as much as 50%.

Responsibility for the growth lies with the owner of the hedge.  Unfortunately, the County Council has not been able to establish ownership.  Mr. Potter met with Mr Miles daughter on site on 9th November 2001.  She stated that her father had always believed that the hedge formed part of the playing fields and was therefore owned by Coleford Town Council but that she would investigate further and write back to me.

If, as Mr. Potter suspects, the Town Council finds no conclusive proof either way, then he suggests that the cost of removing the encroaching hedge growth is shared between the three parties involved.

Resolved:  The Clerk to inspect records. To be discussed at next meeting.

173. GCC FOREST OF DEAN EVENING BUS SERVICE/FARE INCREASE
The results of tendering for the revised pattern of service is now known, and the contract has been awarded to Beaumont Travel from 14th January 2002.

An increase of approx. 2% is proposed on County Council supported bus services.  If there were any concerns or objections from the Town Council, comments and suggestions need to reach the County Council by February 22nd 2002.

Resolved:  Councillor C. T. Elsmore had been asked by the Clerk prior to meeting to read correspondence, and make comments accordingly.  There were no objections raised.

174. FODDC – COMMUNITY PLAN CONFERENCE 22/02/02
The FODDC is holding a Community Plan Conference on Friday 22nd February 2002.  The Town Council has been invited to send two representatives. 

Representatives from a wide range of community groups and local councils are invited to a one-day conference to lay the foundation for The Local Strategic Partnership in the Forest of Dean.

Resolved:  Councillor Mrs. G. A. Camp & Dr. J. J. Camp to attend dependent upon the time of the conference, which has yet to be disclosed.

175. FODDC – PUBLIC CONVENIENCES
The Executive Committee at its meeting on 13th December 2001, revisited the issue of Public Conveniences following a report to it from the Environment Overview & Scrutiny Committee.

Savings in the Public Convenience budget are still needed for 2002/2003 and future years.  In order to address budget constraints and still allow some investment in public conveniences.

The District Council will be responsible for the full cleaning and any maintenance costs of one toilet block in Coleford and will pay half the costs of any second block.

The FODDC seek the Town Councils’ views on their position in respect of the block in Newland Street, Coleford.  Under the new policy, the FODDC would continue to provide and maintain the block in the main car park, but would ask the Town Council to pay half the utility costs and half the costs of maintaining and cleaning the Newland Street block from 2003/2004 onwards. This would amount to between £2,700 - £3,000 at current prices.

Resolved:  The Clerk to write to FODDC to ask for a complete breakdown of costs, before any decision is made.

176. PLANS
The minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on 15th January 2002 having been previously circulated were accepted as true record.

Applicant


Proposals


Recommendations

DF270/5/A (P36/02)

Erection of a replacement

No Objections

Mr & Mrs C Sterry,

garage.

9, Greenfield Road,

Coombs Park, Coleford.

DF12202 (P1474/01)

Revised Plans – Alterations
No Objections 

Virginia House,


and extensions to dwelling.

Old Road, Coalway.

DF11583/B (P82/02)

Installation of two velux

No Objections

Mr & Mrs Amos,


rooflights to rear.

St Lukes Church,

Station Road,

Milkwall.

177. WHITECLIFF BROOK – DRAFT MINUTES OF MEETING 
The Clerk informed members that the draft minutes of the Special Environment Overview and Scrutiny Committee – Whitecliff Brook Meeting, which was held on Wednesday 12th December had been received and were in the Town Council offices for members’ perusal.

178. HERS LEAFLET
A leaflet has been produced by Bill Cronin, Conservation Officer, FODDC about the Coleford Heritage Economic Regeneration Scheme (HERS).

Owners of buildings in the Coleford Conservation Area could benefit from a £70,000 grant scheme funded by the FODDC, Coleford Town Council and English Heritage.

The leaflet has already been circulated around the eligible areas.

179. MONMOUTH COUNTY COURT CLOSURE
A letter has been received from South Wales Court Service, informing the Town Council that the Lord Chancellor has approved the closure of Monmouth County Court.

The Court will close for business at 12 noon on Thursday 28th March 2002 and all outstanding work will be transferred to Newport County Court for continuation.

From 2nd April 2002, Monmouth’s jurisdiction will be transferred as detailed below:

Coleford, Ellwood, Milkwall, Broadwell, Edge End, Parkend, Coalway, Mile End, Christchurch & English Bicknor will come under the jurisdiction of Gloucester County Court.

Newland, Symonds Yat, Staunton, Redbrook & Clearwell will come under the jurisdiction of Newport County Court.

180. GLOUCESTERSHIRE CONSTABULARY – TRAFFIC WARDENS
A letter has been received from Tracey Buck, Divisional Senior Personnel Officer for Gloucestershire Constabulary in response to a letter that the Town Council sent to Superintendent Seville, dated 20th August 2001.

After looking into the costs of advertising, employing and providing equipment to the Warden, costs would amount to approx. £14,000 in the first year.

181. BREAM HEALTH FORUM – LYDNEY RAIL STATION
The Clerk informed members that we had received a copy of a letter sent to the Secretary of State for Transport, from Bream Health Forum regarding Lydney Rail Station.

The letter outlines long-standing problems, including issues of safety at Lydney Station, and is asking for some intervention and action by the Secretary.

Resolved:  Clerk to write letter of support to the Secretary of State for Transport regarding Lydney Station.

182. GRANT MONIES – THANK YOU LETTERS
The Clerk informed members that the Council had received a number of thank you letters as a result of the Grant awards.  The letters were received from:

Forest of Dean Contact a Family, Forge, Bale Memorial Play Area Mile End & Broadwell, Coleford Churches Together, Coleford Carnival of Transport and Dean Hall School.

183. SARNEDGE ROAD PARKING
A letter has been received by the Town Council from Mr. L. Nicholls who is a resident of Sarnedge Road, Coleford.  

He is registered disabled, and in a wheel chair, and has to exit his car by the means of crutches.  The car parking spaces although generous by some standards are proving to be inadequate for resident’s demands.

A request was made as to whether the grass areas, or some of them could be made into extra parking spots also creating suitable access points for the elderly and disabled.

Resolved:  Clerk to write to FODDC and County Highways.

184. MEMBERS REPORTS
Councillor Mrs. G. A. Camp  stressed the importance of the forthcoming Community Plan Conference on the 22nd February 2002.

Councillor M. S. Morgan informed members of the possible closure of G.I.S in Cinderford, which would result in a number of job losses.

Resolved:  The Clerk to write letter to G.I.S on behalf of the Town Council, voicing their concerns.

Councillor P. Chamberlain left the meeting at 9.30pm.

Councillor P. A. Morgan told members of a meeting at the Five Acres Leisure Centre, to discuss applications for funding and support for additional facilities from the District and County Councils. Councillor P. Chamberlain suggested as possible contact.

Councillor Mrs. J. A. Marrott told members that funding from SWRDA for the Coleford Project needs claiming by mid February or the project would lose 15% of funding.   Councillor Marrott also asked members permission to store project folders in the Town Council Chambers, by the means of a new cupboard.

Resolved:  The Coleford Project to purchase a new cupboard to go in Council Chambers.  Members voiced their concerns regarding the amount of storage space being taken up by The Coleford Project in the Town Council office.  Councillor Marrott assured members that funding would be sought at the earliest opportunity to provide a resource centre for the project.

Councillor G. Sindrey informed members that he would be withdrawing from being a representative on Coleford Partnership and MCTI, also the Gloucester Market Towns Forum.  Councillor Mrs. M. S. Cox agreed to be the Town Council representative on the Coleford Partnership.

185. AUDIT REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS
The Town Council has received the completed report from the auditors and recommendations for members to consider and respond to.

Resolved:  The Clerk to contact the Inland Revenue regarding PAYE/NIC contributions adherent to payments made to people for work done that are not self-employed.

186.
ACCOUNTS
1557 21/12/01 Dukes Travel – Xmas Concert




104.00

1558 29/01/02 G E Capital Equipment Finance – copier service contract

295.00

1559 29/01/02 Forestry Commission – Xmas Tree




  70.50

1560 29/01/02 BT – fax bill







  89.87

1561 29/01/02 BT – telephone bill






128.22

1562 29/01/02 E Heal & Sons – emptying baskets in cemetery


  35.25

1563 29/01/02 Severn Trent Water Ltd 





  10.81

1564 29/01/02 Jeremy Williams & Co – audit fee y/e 31/3/01


440.63

1565 29/01/02 Coleford Baptist Chapel – Planning for Real 


  25.00

1566 29/01/02 S Pritchard (cleaning 81.66)




          1177.68

1567 29/01/02 C Wilkins







432.18

1568 29/01/02 H Gane







520.81

1569 29/01/02 Inland Revenue






486.75

1570 29/01/02 GCC – pensions






358.54

1571 29/01/02 Rees Electrical & Son – replace Clock Tower fuse


  36.43

1572 29/01/02 J Marrott – travelling expenses




  22.09

1573 29/01/02 RBS – payroll preparation Oct – Dec 01



  66.98

1574 29/01/02 npower – cemetery workshop





    9.11

1575 29/01/02 FODDC – rates






112.00

1576 29/01/02 All Seasons Garden Care





187.50

1577 29/01/02 Petty Cash







  70.00

INCOME

Current Account

04/01/02
Xmas Concert Draw Takings





  80.00



UK Equity Income Fund





134.73

09/01/02
CAB Rent







950.00

10/01/02
Ernest Heal – M. H. Price





  34.00

22/01/02
Gordon Blake – Edna Annetts




438.00

High Interest Account

10/01/02
Gross Credit Interest






212.63

17/01/01
Norwich Union Dividend 





    5.56

28/01/02
Norwich Union Dividend





  12.13

There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.44pm.

………………………………….

CHAIRMAN.

